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Chairman Dolan, Vice Chair Cirino, Ranking Member Sykes, and Members of the Senate Finance Committee- 

My name is David Owsiany, and I am the Executive Director of the Ohio Dental Association. As many of you know, 

the ODA represents more than 5,000 member dentists across the state.  Thank you for the opportunity to present this 

testimony in support of the provisions of Substitute House Bill 33 related to the funding of Ohio’s dental Medicaid 

program.    

Other than a minor targeted fee adjustment in 2016, Ohio dental fees have not had a substantial across the board 

increase since 2000.  This neglect has led to Ohio’s Medicaid dental reimbursements becoming some of the lowest in 

the country. See the attached bar graph from the American Dental Association’s Health Policy Institute showing that 

in 2021 Ohio ranked 42nd in Child Dental Medicaid Reimbursements, far below the national average and our 

neighboring states of Indiana, Pennsylvania, West Virginia, and Kentucky.  Today, Ohio’s dental Medicaid 

reimbursements are around 40% of private dental insurance reimbursements.       

This neglect has led to fewer providers in Ohio’s dental Medicaid program, including fewer dental specialists like 

oral surgeons and pediatric dentists, and those dentists who have remained are seeing fewer Medicaid patients 

because the reimbursement levels are not keeping up with the cost of overhead in the dental office.   

In an effort to respect the time of this committee, we have also submitted written testimony (instead of in-person) 

from certain Medicaid dentists.  I would like to draw your attention to one of these dentists.  Dr. Mark Bronson is a 

general dentist in Cincinnati and is a Vice President of the American Dental Association and a Past President of the 

Ohio Dental Association.  Along with his father before him, Bronson Family Dental Practice has served the needs of 

the local community in their area of Cincinnati since 1973.  Dr. Bronson has come to the realization that without 

substantial changes to dental Medicaid reimbursements he will have to stop seeing Medicaid patients.  He wrote in 

his testimony the following: 

“My current situation is that because of the extremely low reimbursement rates, increasing business costs, 

and administrative matters, I am at the point where I may not be able to continue seeing patients covered by 

Ohio dental Medicaid.  As one of the longest continuously operating African American-owned and operated 

dental offices in the Cincinnati area, I do not want to close my doors to the Medicaid patients in my 

community. However, without substantial increases in dental Medicaid funding, I will have no choice since 

the current levels of reimbursement do not even cover my overhead costs related to providing the care.” 

In a moment you will hear testimony from Dr. Hal Jeter, who is the ODA’s Vice President and a general dentist in 

South Point on the Ohio River.  He has been a Medicaid provider since he graduated from dental school more than 



20 years ago but is facing the same issues as Dr. Bronson.  Dr. Jeter will explain his situation further but I want to 

high-light these two examples – one from an urban area in Cincinnati and one from a small town in southern Ohio - 

because they illustrate what Medicaid dentists across Ohio are facing after more than 2 decades of neglect.  Long-

time Medicaid dental providers are being forced to reduce the number of Medicaid patients they see because current 

reimbursements do not even cover the cost of overhead in providing care.  The dental safety net in Ohio is 

crumbling.   

In her testimony before the Senate Medicaid Committee on April 27, 2023, Ohio Department of Medicaid Director 

Maureen Corcoran singled out concerns about lack of access to dental services as being “particularly significant.”  

She pointed out that 40% of Ohio Medicaid-eligible children between the ages of 3 and 17 had a dental appointment 

within the past year, compared to approximately 74% nationally.  

The consequences of lack of access to dental care are particularly devastating for Ohio’s Medicaid population 

because poor oral health leads to pain, discomfort, lost school and work hours and reduced job prospects. Moreover, 

studies show that oral health has an impact on overall health and that poor oral health is linked to diabetes, 

cardiovascular disease, and pregnancy complications.   

Recent studies show that increased Medicaid dental reimbursement rates are related to improved access to care and 

better oral health for low-income populations.  For example, a recent study published in the Journal of the American 

Medical Association concluded that more generous Medicaid dental payment policies are associated with 

improvements in children’s outcomes, including increases in children’s preventive visits and excellent oral health.  

(See attached summary “Original Investigation: Association Between Medicaid Dental Payment Policies and 

Children’s Dental Visits, Oral Health, and School Absences” in JAMA Health Forum, Sept. 9, 2022).   

Similarly, a recent examination of the impact of dental fee increases in Connecticut, Maryland and Texas concluded 

“increasing Medicaid dental fees closer to private insurance fee levels has a significant impact on dental care 

utilization and unmet dental need among Medicaid eligible children.”  We also know that continued Medicaid dental 

coverage for adults not only helps low-income adults but also improves access to care for low-income children.  See 

the attached abstract of “Spillover Effects of Adult Medicaid Expansions on Children’s Use of Preventive Services” 

in PEDIATRICS December 2017, which concluded that “Medicaid expansions targeted at low-income adults are 

associated with increased receipt of recommended pediatric preventive care for their children. This finding reveals 

an important spillover effect of parental insurance coverage that should be considered in future policy decisions 

surrounding adult Medicaid eligibility.” 

In closing, dental Medicaid reimbursements in Ohio have been neglected for too long and this neglect is negatively 

impacting the number of providers able to participate in the dental Medicaid program and negatively impacting 

access to dental care for Ohio’s most vulnerable populations.  These issues are leading to poor oral health and 

systemic health outcomes.  We know from experiences in other states that paying closer to market rates will 

substantially improve access to dental care and oral health outcomes.  Accordingly, we urge you to support the 

provisions in Substitute House Bill 33 that target dental Medicaid reimbursements to 65% of private dental insurance 

reimbursements.   

Thank you for your attention to this matter. I would be happy to answer any questions you might have.   

 










